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     Larry Soto was born on December 5, 1918, in El Paso, Texas. As a kid, he was fun-loving yet 
a hard worker. He picked fruit in California and often slept on the ground alongside the crops he 
was to pick the following day. He matured into a young man working in California and when the 
military draft was created on September 16, 1940, he signed up. At the time, he probably did not 
dwell a lot on how that registration would change his life. But change his life it did with the 
Japanese attack at Pearl Harbor, Hawaii, and Germany’s declaration of war just four days later. 
     After joining the Army in San Pedro, California, on November 27, 1942, Soto was sent to Camp 
Beale in Marysville, California, for training in tanks. The training lasted two years after which he 
became a “tanker” and was assigned to the 93rd Cavalry Reconnaissance Squadron of the 13th 
Armored Division: Black Cats. During this period at Camp Beale, Soto developed an interest in 
boxing and fought as an amateur, winning some and losing some. 
     Soto’s unit was sent to France in 1944 where he saw action, advancing across Europe. He was 
promoted to Tech-5 (tech-corporal) and served as a tank commander as the troops fought through 
Belgium. He fought in the Battle of the Bulge during December of 1944 and January 1945, assisted 
in the capture of 250 German soldiers, and collected a German Iron Cross medal from a prisoner. 
He returned to the US in July 1945 as a Tech-4 (tech-sergeant). 
     The division moved to Camp Cooke, Santa Barbara County, California, and began training in 
amphibious operations. TSgt Soto and the men of the 13th were made aware of the possibility of 
their participation in the invasion of Japan. Fortunately, Japan surrendered a few months later. 
     TSgt Soto became civilian Larry Soto once again when the division was inactivated on 
November 15, 1945. He found himself back in the boxing game, this time training other fighters. 
He and his brother Memo earned international reputations as a trainer and a cornerman. Larry is 
in the California Boxing Hall of Fame for his contribution to boxing in the Golden State. 
     Soto was employed for twenty-five years with the Los Angeles City Department of Water and 
Power, retiring in 1988. He passed away in Los Angeles on September 4, 2001, at eighty-two years 
of age. His great-nephew Justin Gracieux, Founder/President of Oath to Country Foundation, 
visited the museum on November 27, 2021, to view Soto’s donations. He spoke fondly of his great-
uncle confirming that Soto was best known for his fun and loving personality.  
     TSgt Soto’s donations may be viewed in the glass cases marked B-17 and C-21. 
 
 
 


